Minutes of the 50th meeting of Learning and Quality Committee held on Wednesday, 17 March 2010.at 13.00 in QA 075, Greenwich Maritime.

Present

	S. Jarvis (VCO, Chair)
	S. Naylor (LQU, Officer)
	K. Cowlard (PD)

	C. Delage (ARC)
	J. Cullinane (BUS)
	R. Dolden (CMS)

	G. Farmer (EDU)
	M. Castens (ILS)
	V. Habgood (HEA)

	
	S. Stein (OSA)
	L. Pollard (SCI)

	C. Rose (OSA)
	A. Grant (ENG)
	Z. Pettit (HUM)

	In attendance
	Geoff Anderson
	

	
	Peter Jones
	


09. 50 .1
Apologies

D. Gilbert, D. Sheppard, M.Thomas S.Walker

09.50.2
Minutes of the Meeting of February 23 2010

The minutes of the meeting of February 23, 2010 were agreed as a correct record and subject to no changes

09.50 .3
Actions Arising from the Meeting of 23rd February 2010
The UG flex project has now moved on to the next phase of the development: data collection and form building. The learning and quality unit is currently compiling a list of 1500 programmes with the approval and review dates ready for entry into the Banner system.  The Banner team is designing the forms for data entry.  It is expected that data collection will be complete in early May. At this point Schools will be asked to review and confirm the accuracy of the data held.  The planned operational date is September 2010.  

The Chair noted that he had spoken to the University Secretary and discussed the reporting relationship between Academic Council and its two main quality committee's, LQC and ACC.  The view arising from this meeting was that both the committee's should report more frequently to Academic Council by providing a briefing paper of key items discussed and any recommendations that need to be approved by Academic Council.

09. 50 .4
Teaching, Learning and Enhancement

(a) Monitoring and Supporting WBL and Placement Learning on Foundation Degrees
LQC received from the partnership division a short paper which proposed a four stage strategy to monitor and develop effective practices for work based and placement learning on foundation degrees.  The aim of the proposal is to ensure that the University has oversight of a key part of its provision which now amounts to some 2000 students and enhances the provision of work based learning by spreading good practice and case studies.  

Committee members felt that the paper would benefit from some refocusing to make clear the links between this proposal and the current student employability policy.  The LQC also noted that the paper could be strengthened by making clearer reference to the foundation degrees that are delivered at the University itself as well as within its partnership arrangements, there being currently some 112 foundation degree programmes being delivered across the University and its partners with 1825 students registered.  Of these 112, 29 (26%) are based in the University, and if UCF and the Royal School of Military engineering foundation degrees are included this rises to 38 (34%) of the total programs and 25% of total student numbers registered on foundation degrees.

To further inform the partnership division of current practices a template questionnaire will be appended to the annual monitoring report for foundation degree programmes for 2009/10.  

It was noted that a meeting to be convened in April 2010 for key stakeholders will be focused on Link tutors at the University.  LQC advised that the proposal and the paper be presented to the next PDG in order to secure the full support of the higher education coordinators from the partner colleges.

LQC agreed to receive updates on the four key phases of the monitoring strategy as when they are completed within the timescales detailed in the paper.

Action
Design and disseminate a template questionnaire regarding work based learning on foundation degrees for dissemination to directors of learning and quality/foundation degree program leaders. 
G. Anderson

(b)
University wide English language skills programme

LQC received an interim report from the School of Humanities which detailed the background, the delivery in 2009-10 and suggested plans for delivery in 2010-11 for English language support across the University. The original plans had envisaged compulsory language courses for postgraduate and undergraduate students following identification of students in need of additional support through diagnostic testing. Unfortunately, the mechanisms required to deliver compulsory courses were not fully developed in time before the start of the 2009/10 academic year with the result that the scheme was essentially voluntary and not all those students requiring support attend the timetabled sessions. The School now takes the view that English language support should be more clearly embedded within the student curricula and the paper is supportive of the introduction of a compulsory element of language assessment as part of the University of Greenwich student experience for those students identified as liable to benefit from such support. The key constituent is postgraduate students given that they are mainly here for only 12 months, need to rapidly adapt to the new teaching environment and represent >80% of the international students.
Subsequent discussion centred on the mechanism whereby language teaching should be embedded within curricula.  Two key proposals were considered:

· Embedding English-language tuition into specifically identified courses as a pass/fail element of assessment.

· Including a zero credit weighted course as part of every program that had to be passed.

It was noted that the tuition required ~2.0 hours per week.  There was some support for the former suggestion but LQC finally endorsed the latter as it would enable greater flexibility when timetabling and would be easier to implement in a consistent manner across the University.
Action
Peter Jones was requested to develop the English language support course for postgraduate students with the following key elements:-

1. Diagnostic testing that all postgraduate students would undertake during weeks 1-2.

2. Results from the diagnostic testing would result in a pass/fail designation. Students that had passed would not be required to take the English language support class, but all those failing would have to attend the course.
3. Attendance would be monitored and courses scheduled on each Campus. Timetabling of the slots for the courses is urgent to ensure that they do not clash with postgraduate programmes. Deadline is April 30th.

4. Students at the end of the course would be required to be retested to satisfy that they had reached a suitable standard. Failure to pass would require further attendance.

5. Staffing and rooming needs to be based upon an estimate of ~750 students requiring the support.

6. Any regulatory changes that might need to be implemented to ensure that no postgraduate student is awarded a University degree would be investigated by LQU.

Action
Peter Jones and LQU to report back to the May meeting of LQC on progress and any outstanding matters.
(c)
Higher Education Achievement Report

LQC received and noted a short report and the current status of the HEAR and a facsimile exemplar.  The committee reaffirmed the University’s intention to draw its data for section 6.1 from clearly defined sources where it can be verified at that source.  Whilst acknowledging that there is likely to be a large amount of experience which Schools hold and which may be included in the HEAR, the intention at this stage is that this ought to be incorporated into PDP activities. (e.g. the School of Education Ambassador Scheme or examples of work based work activities.)  

The OSA noted that it intends to utilise three main data collation methods once the HEAR is rolled out to encompass all students

i. Data already held in Banner (e.g. Programme links to PSRBs)

ii. Collection via on online form

iii. A stakeholder listing to be sent in for upload. (e.g. Jobshop details)

It was noted that the initial version of the HEAR will be produced as a booklet style for all Undergraduate students in 2010 and that a HEAR for postgraduate students would follow.

In respect of embedded skills statements (Section 6.1a) it was agreed that DLQs would coordinate their collection and vetting within their Schools, School LQCs being the forum in which these would be considered before submission to OSA.

Action  Distribute Banner listing of current PSRB data for Schools to check and confirm status and accuracy

LQU

Deadline:
May
Liaise with School programme leaders to collated embedded skills statements, consider at School LQC and return to OSA for inclusion in the 2010 HEAR for all students. 

 SDLQs:
Deadline:
October 2010.
09.50.5
Quality Assurance and Audit

(a) External examining
No new examiner nominations or extensions were noted for February 2010.

09.50.6
University Policies and Strategies

On the basis of requests from the DLQ group, LQC agreed to consider the Quality Assurance Handbook main text at its next meeting in recognition of the fact that a number of changes are being undertaken and revisions to approval and review protocols are continuing to be made. LQC felt that taking stock of the QAH and reviewing it, is necessary to ensure that any revised versions published are both coherent and take into account new requirements for the processes of approval and review including additional guidance on:

· Scheduling

· Defining clear links between credit, teaching, learning and assessment activities and contact time.

· Formal mapping course outcomes to assessments
· Formal mapping course outcomes to programme outcomes

· Establishing stronger links between benchmark statements and programme specifications

· Establishing means whereby panels can consider how a School is adopting University strategies within its programme structures.
Much work has already been undertaken and completed on this already and a revised QAH will be presented in May 2010 for the LQC to discuss the overall design and requirements for a future handbook.
09.50.7
Items from Academic Council and the school/DLQ meeting.
(a) Induction week 1 September 2010.

LQC noted that Academic Council has agreed that the first week of the September 2010 academic year will function as both an introduction week to the University/School/programme and as a teaching week for all new students.  The aim of this decision is to ensure greater student engagement at the University from the very first week.  Schools are not expected to deliver a full teaching timetable, but at a minimum there should be "an introduction to teaching".  Members of the committee noted the potential for serious difficulties should a full teaching load be undertaken.  It was noted that facilities management has e-mailed all heads of School and required that requests or timetabling and rooming for week 1 activities need to be made by 30th April 2010.

(b) The meeting of Directors of Learning and Quality raised two items that it wished LQC to note.

i. KPIs.  The group considered that statistical data provided in the subject assessment panel reports should be broadened to include medians and other indicators. In order to better make comparisons longitudinal data is also required.

Action
Discuss and report to the committee the potential for the student record system to generate the data as requested with appropriate staff in the office of student affairs and the banner team.

C. Rose

Deadline:
May LQC

ii. The group requested that SMRD is completed earlier in the academic session and should coincide with the completion of the review/approval cycle.  The Chair acknowledged and supported the request, but noted that the timescale in which statistical data might be provided by PAS may well still limit how early the monitoring cycle can be completed.
09.50.8
Annual Reports

LQC received the seventh annual report on external examining at the University.  The committee noted that this is the first draft and that a final draft would be presented to the May Academic Council.  LQC requested a number of revisions relating to the recommendations originally proposed, removal of the lengthy appendix of examiner recommendations and provision of some more detail on the outcomes of examining programmes undertaken in conjunction with partners.   The report itself enabled the committee to establish that further consideration and definition of aspects of the examining system should be considered and that these include management of expectations in terms of minimum thresholds for external examiners.  

The LQU view is that wholesale revisions to the University’s system ought to be considered only after the QAA and Universities UK review of the UK examining system is completed by December 2010.

Action
Report to be redrafted and re-presented to the Chair prior to submission to Academic Council

 S. Naylor:

Deadline:  Mid April

09.50.9
Minutes and Items for Information
None were received this meeting.

09.50.10
Any other Business

(a) Revision to the standard pass mark for Postgraduate programmes

The chair noted that the committee can expect a paper on the standards and comparability of the Masters programmes and their pass marks within the University. The aim of the small review will be to align all masters programs to the same pass mark and to move this in line with the general sector norm.  It was envisaged that this change could take place by September 2010.
Action
LQU to prepare a paper.
